
Brother 
Lon and Derrek Van Eaton 
First appearance in trade magazines:  October 7, 1972 
 
Label af1 
Apple     SMAS-3390 
Apple label with “MFD. BY APPLE” on the full side. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Factories:  Los Angeles, Jacksonville, Winchester 
 
At the end of the previous decade, there had been a band named 
Jacobs Creek. In June of ’69, that band released their only 
Columbia album. Despite four-star ratings from the trade 
magazines, it failed to gain any traction. 

 
That band’s lead songwriter, Lon Van Eaton, went off with his brother (and bandmate) Derrek to 
record a demonstration record of their own.  It attracted the attention of two former members 
of a famous band – one that had started a record label called Apple, and by November 1971 they 
were working with Klaus Voormann to record an album. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



After the release of what could have been a hit single, “Sweet Music,” the brothers put the finishing 
touches on this album – which was released during the fall season. Klaus Voormann’s idea for an 
interesting and unique add-on was sure to generate attention for the record. 
 
What is a Zoetrope? 
 
In the prehistory of the film industry, there were several attempts to set series of still images together in 
a manner that simulated movement. In modern times, the first of these was a disc design called a 
phenakisticope, which (1832) was based on the observations of scientist Michael Faraday about optical 
illusions (1830). In 1833, William G. Horner transferred the concept to a rotating cylinder. He published 
the mathematics behind the illusion and labeled the new device a daedaleum, after the Greek legend, 
Daedalus.   
 
In 1860, P.H. Desvignes patented a 
device based on Horner’s design. 
He called it a zoetrope (or 
zootrope) – the “Wheel of Life.” 
The design eventually led to the 
use of strips of clear film being used 
for the same purpose. That, of 
course, gave us movies. SO…Klaus 
Voormann gave buyers of Brother a 
movie of Lon and Derrek 
performing. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Professional reviews of the album 
were all highly positive. Billboard 
highlighted three selections, 
observing that it had the possibility of 
becoming a hit. Keying off of the title 
of their previously-released single, 
Record World said that the whole 
album consisted of “sweet music.” 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Rolling Stone magazine was the most positive in their examination. In addition 
to the quote that wound up on the British press kit early in 1973, the author 
praised Derrek’s vocal talents: “Derrek's lead singing is amazing. His style 
ranges from a weird, tremulous falsetto to the hardest rock holler, and he is 
capable of shading in the difference as well." 
 
Despite the praise, the album failed to generate the attention and sales that 
Apple and the critics believed it deserved – even with a radio spot featuring 
Ringo Starr. Perhaps the widening rift between Apple and Allen Klein distracted 
them from their promotional duties, or maybe listeners themselves were 
distracted by other music. Whatever the case was, Rolling Stone now stands 
by their prior assessment, calling Brother one of the twenty albums that they 
loved in the 70s and that “you should listen to” today. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 


